The Annual Lillington and Leweston Parish Meeting
held in The Vestry of St. Martins on 

 Thursday 6th April 2017 at 7.00 pm
MINUTES

Present: 
Councillor Nigel Williams (Chairman)

Mr Patrick Firebrace

Mrs Cherry Willoughby

Mr David Wright, 

Mr Les Evans 

Mrs Karen Williams

Mr Michael Hibbit

Mr Mark Ashley Miller

Mrs Carinna Vickers (Clerk)

The meeting was opened with a welcome from the Chairman and thanks for attendance. 

1. Apologies for absence - Families Boston, Lewis, Baxter, Reynolds and Michael Ryan, Jilly Ashley Miller, Russell Moyes, Elizabeth Durham, Rosalie Silverstone, Mandy Wright, Ann Williams, Zoe Cottle and Jane Marshall.

2.  Minutes of the meeting held on 21st April 2016 

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of 21st April 2016 were agreed.

Proposed: David Wright, Seconded: Karen Williams.

3.  Matters Arising and Updates since last meeting 
3.1
Planning Applications
In the last 12 months, Mike Tizzard’s Application at Lower Farm for a farmworker’s dwelling was approved by WDDC Planners.
         There is an ongoing application for an extension to the Manor Lodge at the entrance to   Leweston School (APPLICATION: WD/D/17/000124) which the school recently sold and has been purchased by the Lithuanian Association. We await the Planner’s decision. 

3.2
Superfast Broadband 
British Telecom’s Superfast broadband will only work well within 1500m from a roadside cabinet, as only copper cables run beyond them resulting in markedly reduced efficiency. Our nearest roadside cabinet is in the Northern part of Longburton and there are no known plans to dig up the roads to Lillington to provide a closer cabinet. 

On that basis, Cllr Williams promised to investigate other broadband options.

This led to Wessex Internet coming to Lillington a few months ago to try to connect 3 houses via radio link to the Warden Hill Mast near the main Yeovil/Dorchester road to the West of Lillington. It didn’t work because the signal was not strong enough.

Since then Wessex Internet have conducted a trial with a more focussed sector beam for Lillington and now the Lewis’ and Williams’ families have 30+Mbsec internet. The Williams’ have also signed up for the Vonage internet based phone which does not need a BT line or line rental at a cost from £8 pcm with a £10 set up charge.
If anyone would like advice on how to get this to your homes, do talk to the Lewis’ or Williams’ or contact Wessex Internet on 03332407997 or at the link https://www.wessexinternet.com/rural-superfast-broadband/lillington/ and Vonage for the phone at http://www.vonage-deals.co.uk/ .
3.3
Depot site in Longburton – and a potential new Community Hall.
After years of work by the PC, we now have outline planning permission and an interested developer for a 20 house, shared equity development which may start construction by the end of this year. The PC have been given some £200K towards a village hall and children’s play area on the site and this, combined with the potential sale of the old Grade 2 Listed Hall, will provide us with enough money to build a community hall that will benefit the whole of the CamVale – Longburton, Holnest, Lillington and Leweston. We envisage a hall that will accommodate the playing of badminton, a meeting room and kitchen and toilet facilities. The new hall could be used for birthday parties and dances for all age groups. It promises to be a great new facility for everyone…. but there are some hurdles yet to cross.
If anyone would like to offer their expertise or management skills on the new village Hall Committee – then please do let Cllr Williams know.

3.4
Fundraising for the church/Quinquennial update 
Mark Ashley Miller addressed the meeting saying that the church needed £80k, had raised £25k so far and with an input of £18k from church savings resulting in a need for another £37k.

Some urgent work has been completed - e.g a rusted girder in the tower has been replaced and some waterproofing has been done.

He stated that Sunday 25th June would be the Leweston Water Tower Open Day to raise money for church, by kind permission of the Firebraces, and all are encouraged to attend. He will further publicise the event.
He is still seeking a volunteer to take on the fundraising effort / organise events - no one has put their hand up yet, but he is ever hopeful.
Cherry Willoughby very generously offered the use of her large barn at Stockbridge Farm for a fundraising opportunity for the church. 

3.5
Churchyard grass cutting.
The usual roster is being run by Chris Shaw and is promulgated on the Village NB.

The Lower Churchyard is being managed by the Pinney family.

Grass cuttings should be placed in a wheelie bin that has been provided and then tipped onto a pile near the mower shed close to Michael Hibbit’s boundary.

3.6
Road signs 
At our last meeting there was a request for the signposts at the top road to be labelled Higher Lillington and Lower Lillington to stop vehicles driving to the wrong part of the village.  The problem appeared to be that both parts of the village have the same post code. Cllr Williams agreed to discuss with DCC Highways.

Unfortunately, due to fiscal pressures suffered by DCC they no longer take on this kind of work which has been delegated to the Parish Councils to fulfil – but with no dedicated budget.

After much discussion with an approved road sign company we obtained an estimate for the work. There followed a successful bid to Cam Vale Parish Council for £425 to place new fingers on the posts saying Higher and Lower Lillington at both ends of the village and a refurbishment of both sign posts. Unfortunately, the company has raised its estimate as one of the posts is in worse condition than originally thought, so there is still some ongoing discussion as we are some £150 short. We hope the signs will be in place during the summer.

3.7 
Travellers 
They were situated in a bus on the top road by the blind corner – as we all know. After a near miss with a large farm vehicle on the bend and a request by Mark Ashley Miller via the police, they moved on back to Chetnole where they are based. 
3.8
Potholes
After much pushing with DCC Highways and a reorganisation with a new man looking after our patch our potholes were filled last summer and they did a really good job in the Autumn of clearing out our drains and digging in new Grips. Grips are the cut outs into the verge to temporarily take surface rainwater away from the highway. Cllr Williams recently spoke with DCC Highways about new potholes particularly around the Boston’s house and down the route used by the milk lorries on the western loop and Highways agreed to deal with them. White marks to indicate the potholes to be treated are in evidence at the moment. You can easily report a pothole by clicking on the link below:

https://www.dorsetforyou.com/travel-dorset/roads-and-driving/road-information/road-maintenance/road-and-pavement-maintenance/pothole-and-road-deterioration
We have also bid for resurfacing of our loop here which I have been told will go into the bidding for attention next year. 
3.9
Road flooding on top road
This was raised by Les Evans last year and was about an area 300m from the Main Sherborne/Dorchester Road, about 100m before you arrive at the gravel layby where, in heavy rain, the whole road is covered in water. There is no drain nearby, but DCC Highways had dug out a couple of Grips in the area which had improved matters. 
Cllr Williams spray-marked the hedge above the two grips and asked DCC Highways to have a look with a view to digging through to allow the water to flow away.

They have said that the Digby Estate will not allow this as it is not good for their land. So, sadly, we can go no further unless anyone has a useful contact within the Digby estate who will authorise this work when we can make another approach to Highways. Les Evans offered to speak to William Beveridge of Castle Estates and report back.

4.  Matters raised by Leweston and Lillington residents to include:

      4.1

Red Telephone Box
Last summer BT circulated a list of red ‘Phone Boxes in the county that they wanted to take out of commission and would be prepared to ‘sell’ to local communities for £1. Ours in Lower Lillington was one of them. CVPC bid on our behalf to take it over.

But then Dorset County Council intervened and told BT that it was necessary for them to keep the ‘phone operational as it was on a walkers’ route with poor mobile phone coverage. 

Cllr Williams has reported that the ‘phone does not work and we await BT to fix it. 

5.   Matters of Interest/AOB

5.1
Les Evans asked if DCC Highways could be asked to provide material to enable him to level the gravelled, potholed layby mentioned in para 3.9, above. We are grateful to him for offering to do this. Cllr Williams agreed to pursue this with Highways.

5.2
Two members of the public asked if anything could be done to deal with the frequently flooded and almost constantly muddied area which affects walkers to the east of the church yard. Cllr Williams said that this was a problem known by the local landowners and that he would approach them so see if a solution could be found.

5.3
‘Ride and Stride’ is a walking, bicycling event between many of the churches in the area and it raises money for the Dorset Historic Churches Trust. It takes place on Saturday 9th September this year. If you would like to join in and get some sponsorship which will help our church with its renovations – please let Cllr Williams know.

5.4
Cam Vale Parish Council do not have a Parish Councillor for Leweston at present since Will Jones vacated the position last year.

If anyone feels they’d like to join the PC, do please let Cllr Williams know. It really isn’t too arduous with only 5 evening meetings a year and is a way of giving something back to the community.

5.5
Everyone was reminded about the DCC Councillor Elections for ‘Sherborne Rural’ --- in Longburton Village Hall on Thursday 4 May. Polling cards should have arrived through letter boxes for this.

There being no more business, the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting at 1950.
Carinna Vickers 

Clerk to CVPC

CVPC website: camvaleparishcouncil.co.uk
